Minutes of the Galway Public Library Board of Trustees Meeting 

(serving the Galway Central School District)

Tuesday,  July 3, 2012

Members Present:  Sue Stewart, Kevin Hertzel, Jim Hodsoll, Mary Lynn Kopper, Fred Baily, Phyllis Keeler, Arlene Rhodes, Library Director, Regina Doi.   

Note:  Margie Prasek and Notary Public Nancy Wilson were also present to carry out business at beginning of meeting.  Absent: Adam Belden

Absolute Charter application was presented by Board President Sue Stewart and Secretary Margie Prasek.  Arlene Rhodes moved that the Board Petition the Board of Regents for our Absolute Charter, and that Sue Stewart be directed to sign on behalf of the library.   Jim Hodsoll  2nd,  motion was carried,

Paperwork was signed and notarized.

NOTE:  Notary reminded committee that she had been authorized in Orange County, which has to be on her signature – however, once authorized in New York State, authority is given for entire state.

Regular Meeting called to order at 7:05.

Arlene indicated that the terms of office for new members were not indicated in last month’s minutes.  They were as follows:  M. L. Kopper, 2 years; Phyllis Keeler, 5 years; Arlene Rhodes 5 years, Adam Belden, 3 years.  

Arlene made the motion to accept the minutes of 6/6/12 with additions.

June 6 minutes were approved as amended.

Fred made a motion to approve the minutes of June 11 as distributed.

Arlene made a motion to approve the minutes of June 25 as distributed.

All three motions were seconded and carried.

President Sue Stewart administered the Oaths of Office to newly elected trustees, Phyllis Keeler, Arlene Rhodes and Mary Lynn Kopper. The oaths were signed and will be filed at the Saratoga County Clerk’s Office.

Arlene noted we should request a receipt of filing the oaths with the office of the County Clerk.

The Slate of Officers was presented. They are:


President:  Sue Stewart

Vice President:  Arlene Rhodes

Secretary:  Margie Prasek

CFO:  Jim Hodsoll

Motion made by Phyllis Keeler to accept them as listed:

Seconded by Kevin .  Slate of Officers was approved as presented.

Sue presented List of Committee Chairs:  Public Relations:  Phyllis and Arlene

Personnel:  Margie Prasek

Finance: Jim Hodsoll 
Building and Grounds:  Adam Belden

Long Range Planning: M.L.Kopper

Ad Hoc Building Committee:  Fred Baily

Treasurer’s Report:  Jim Hodsoll :   (On file)

· Question asked previously:  Must the Library collect sales tax on the sale of items?

· Might be a different situation where it is a “one of a kind” and our mission is to educate the public – but if ordinary items are sold on a regular basis, it becomes a different situation.  Jim will look into it further.  

· Long Term Disability Insurance:  Jim indicated it would be a good idea to see how expensive it is -  we can hold a job open and get payment, but it’s a short term, 25 week,

Solution.  He raised question about need – Board feels check on expense before decision

· National Grid- bad timing on billing means we are always at least 1 week behind, and have to pay a penalty.  Fred suggests pre –paying bill might be a solution.  See if the budget plan can be pre-paid.  It was determined and approved that the electric bill will be paid

Electronically, which is what company , and all companies, are aiming for.   Approved.

· Jim stated that an email was sent to Bookeeper asking not to replace petty cash unless our book account covers the amount.

· Regina stated that the petty cash account should be increased since books are being sold through the library, and it utilizes petty cash funds to do so.  She also stated that money enough is coming in to do another printing of the “Reflections of Galway” book – or can funds be put into accounts for use of proceeds as “Story Quilt” funds were?

· Matter will be tabled until next meeting.

Jim stated that paychecks should not be given out unless proper paperwork is in place for all employees.  

Motion made and seconded to increase petty cash limit to $200.
Check for $248 for Oriental Trading Company questioned.  Arlene noted that in the past Saratoga Library only gave out Stewarts Coupons as awards for the Summer Reading Program. Feels price is pretty high – although it does attract children.  

Discussion followed.  Recommendations will be made for next year.

· Noted by Arlene:  Casaundra is actually making out her own paycheck.  She is now employed as a substitute clerk and also our bookkeeper as well.  Is this appropriate? It was approved last month – but Jim recommends referring situation to Finance Committee for opinion .  

Kevin made a motion to approve the payment of bills as listed on the check register, petty cash, petty checking and purchase orders.  The motion was seconded and carried.  Treasurer’s Report approved for filing.

Kevin:  Building and Grounds Report:  Regina, Sylvia , Jon Prasek and Sue went over area of property – agreed that it  (additional storage shed given to library by Friends)  would be on north side.  They spoke with Donna Sowle on drain fields -  the building permit request has been turned in, but shows it on the wrong side.  Beth Ruman  (on Village Board) indicated that there is no zoning committee on village level currently.  In absence of committee, County has jurisdiction but no functional way to work with it has been created.  Will consult with code enforcer.  Receipt of required permits necessary.  Jim Hodsoll made motion that contingent upon approval of necessary permits Library will gratefully receive gift of shed.  The motion was seconded and carried.

Jim Hodsoll:  Audit:  Reports from state noted the state would check on not having pre-approval for payment of bills. Suggested a separate meeting to discuss.  Financial responsibility must be assumed by Board of Directors.  Jim checks purchase orders, board or committee should examine in a pre—approval process for monthly payments.  Sue could see to an audit plan – Arlene says checks used to be signed at board meetings.  We can try to do them in our meeting – right at the beginning. Jim will randomly read them during meeting for the pre-approval check .  Clarification for procedure was given by Jim Hodsoll – Board policy allows some bills to be paid upon receipt, e.g. insurance, utilities, payroll, retirement.  Approval follows at Board meeting.

Arlene indicated that the last 2 months we were over on payroll:  three or four hundred  each month – we have to figure out why payroll expenditure is so much higher than we had planned. Although we are still within our total  budget for year.  Discussion followed .  

Directors’ Report:  Personnel:  Medical Leave Policy affects staffing – both current and planned.

.  Any business less that 50 employees is not covered by family leave.  Board should possibly approve a person to replace substitute clerk.     

· Shelly Schaperjahn  substitute.  

· Arlene made a motion to hire Len Power as library clerk for 17 and  a half  hours a week,  starting July 5 at $8.25 per hour. The motion was seconded and carried.  

· Clerk Kathy Wynn has been out for 26 weeks for medical reasons.  Motion was made by Phyllis Keeler to hold her position for her until January 1.  The motion was seconded and carried.  President Sue Stewart will write a letter to Kathy informing her of the Board decision.

· Arlene Rhodes made a motion to hire Maggie O’Connor to fill Kathy’s library clerk position on a temporary basis, beginning July 5, for 8 hours a week at $8.25 an hour. The motion was seconded and carried.

· Regina suggests pages instead of substitute clerks  -  what was approved and budgeted was “best guess” on budget -  Sue and Regina propose meeting with Personnel Committee to review plan and then bring it to the Board.  Regina says that the budget for staff needs to be reviewed as a whole by the committee and the Board.

· Cairo Library visit not scheduled yet.  Take Field Trip to view design and meet with representatives to determine how it was financed.

· The library has not yet received the option to buy property which John Sutton is drafting. 6 month Option to Buy recommended.

· Cheryl Smith, School Board President, said she will get in touch with us regarding the  old school bus garage site as soon as possible.

New Business:  Bank Signatories:  Motion made that they be :  Sue, Margie, Arlene, Jim.

Arlene moved that signers be approved.  Seconded and carried.

· Arlene Rhodes moved that the Daily Gazette be official newsletter -  motion seconded and approved.

· Policy for handling equipment:  Preservation Society has asked to borrow projector for a January meeting.  Regina suggests old projector could be loaned.  Arlene suggests that equipment could be loaned out to not for profit organizations within the school district, at the discretion of the Library Director.  Approved.  Should be placed in External Policy portion of  by-laws.

· Fred Baily presented Time Line Document on which he has been working 
· Notes one paragraph from July 7 , Butler, Rowland ,Mays  (Architects)Report:

· No wetlands on the Michalski property – DEC personnel will certify – Jed Hayden, Authority on Wetlands from Warrensburg has visited.   

· Fred made motion authorizing Sue to prepare an RFP for a survey on the Michalski property, which will be sent to three licensed surveyors.  Motion seconded and approved.  (Perhaps make selection at next meeting ) Arlene will provide Sue Stewart with contact information for surveyors, including the names of two local people.

· Geotechnical testing will come later. 

· Regarding zoning ordinances -  library site in village limits.  Jim will make contact with village mayor, Bill Hyde.

· Arlene and Phyllis need to start planning for referendum to buy property.

Orientation  for new members :  Monday July 23,  7 p.m. at Library –or Wed. that week.

Building and Grounds:Discussed previously

Finance: Discussed previously

Long Range Planning:No report.

Personnel:  Discussed previously.

Regina Evaluation:  Read by Board and Discussed with Regina as policy recommends:

Arlene Rhodes:  Anything the Board can do to make Library work better?  (Working to solve Personnel situations. Create space, increase books budget, we’re trying.)

   Regina’s evaluation was approved.

Personnel Policy: Copy of policies will be in e-mail soon.

Jim Hodsoll:  motion to adjourn.  Approved at 9:30.

Next meeting to be first Tuesday, August 7th,  7:00.

Mary lynn Kopper, Temp.  Sec. 

